Planning Committee/Recycling Board Members

Francisco Zermeño, **President** ACWMA

Laura McKaughan, 1st Vice President Recycling Materials Processing Industry

Dan Kalb, **2**nd **Vice President** ACWMA

Bob Carling, ACWMA

Deborah Cox, ACWMA

Eric Havel, Environmental Educator

Darby Hoover, Environmental Organization

Chiman Lee, Recycling Programs

Grace Liao, Source Reduction Specialist

Dave Sadoff, ACWMA

Talia Wise, Solid Waste Industry Representative

Timothy Burroughs, Executive Director

AGENDA

MEETING OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE AND

ALAMEDA COUNTY RECYCLING BOARD

Thursday, October 13, 2022

4:00 P.M.

TELECONFERENCE MEETING

Teleconference/Public Participation Information to Mitigate the Spread of COVID-19:

This meeting will be held entirely by teleconference. All Board members, staff, and the public will only participate via the Zoom platform using the process described below. The meeting is being conducted in compliance with the Brown Act, which was amended by AB 361, suspending certain teleconference rules due to the ongoing state of emergency and state and local health officials recommendations to maintain social distancing. The purpose of these amendments was to provide the safest environment for the public, elected officials, and staff while allowing for continued operation of the government and public participation during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Members of the public may attend and participate in the meeting by:

- 1. Calling US: +1 669 900 6833 and using the webinar id 827 3225 7244
- 2. Using the Zoom website or App and entering meeting code 827 3225 7244

Board members and any other individuals scheduled to speak at the meeting will be sent a unique link via email to access the meeting as a panelist. All Board members MUST use their unique link to attend the meeting. During the meeting the chair will explain the process for members of the public to be recognized to offer public comment. Public comment is generally limited to three minutes per person for each agenda item. The process will be described on the StopWaste website at http://www.stopwaste.org/virtual-meetings no later than noon Wednesday October 13, 2022. The public may also comment by sending an e-mail to publiccomment@stopwaste.org. Written public comment will be accepted until 3:00 p.m. on the day prior to the scheduled meeting. Copies of all written comments submitted by the deadline above will be provided to each Board Member and will be added to the official record. Comments will not be read into the record.

In accordance with the Americans with Disabilities Act and Brown Act, if you need assistance to participate in this meeting due to a disability, please contact the Clerk of the Board at (510) 891-6517. Notification 24 hours prior to the meeting will enable the agency to make reasonable arrangements to ensure accessibility to this meeting.

AGENDA

- I. CALL TO ORDER
- II. ROLL CALL OF ATTENDANCE
- III. ANNOUNCEMENTS BY PRESIDENT
- IV. OPEN PUBLIC COMMENT

An opportunity is provided for any member of the public wishing to speak on any matter within the jurisdiction of the Board, but not listed on the agenda. Each speaker is limited to three minutes.

Page V. CONSENT CALENDAR

- 1. Approval of the Draft PC & RB Minutes of September 8, 2022
- 5 2. Resolution regarding meeting via teleconference to promote social distancing, pursuant to AB 361

Adopt Resolution #RB 2022-12.

- 9 3. Board Attendance Record
- 4. Written Report of Ex Parte Communications
 - VI. REGULAR CALENDAR
- 13 1. Municipal Panel: SB 1383 Implementation (Meghan Starkey)

This item is for information only.

 Five-Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment (Meri Soll & Jennifer West)

That the Recycling Board accept the Five Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment (FY 16-17 to FY 20-21) by Crowe LLP.

- VII. MEMBER COMMENTS AND COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
- VIII. ADJOURNMENT to November 16, 2022 at 3:00 p.m.

DRAFT

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE AND ALAMEDA COUNTY RECYCLING BOARD

Thursday, September 8, 2022

6:00 P.M.

TELECONFERENCE MEETING

I. CALL TO ORDER

President Francisco Zermeño called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. Timothy Burroughs explained the virtual meeting process being utilized during the meeting. A link to the process is available here: Virtual-Meetings-Instructions.

II. ROLL CALL OF ATTENDANCE

Eric Havel, Environmental Educator
Darby Hoover, Environmental Organization
Preston Jordan for Dan Kalb, ACWMA (interim appointment)
Chiman Lee, Recycling Programs
Grace Liao, Source Reduction Specialist
Dave Sadoff, ACWMA
Shelia Young for Bob Carling, ACWMA (interim appointment)
Francisco Zermeño, ACWMA, President

ABSENT:

Deborah Cox, ACWMA Laura McKaughan, Recycling Materials Processing Industry Talia Wise, Solid Waste Industry Representative

Staff Present:

Timothy Burroughs, Executive Director
Pat Cabrera, Administrative Services Director
Justin Lehrer, Operations Manager
Alma Freeman, Communications Manager
Emily Alvarez, Program Manager
Miya Kitahara, Program Manager
Adrienne Ramirez, Assistant Clerk of the Board
Arliss Dunn, Clerk of the Board
Farand Kan, Deputy County Counsel

Others Present:

Shannan Young, City of Dublin Shayna Hirshfield-Gold, City of Oakland

III. ANNOUNCEMENTS BY THE PRESIDENT

There were none.

IV. OPEN PUBLIC COMMENT

Arthur Boone emailed comments via the public comment portal expressing concerns about the approach to removing organics from the waste stream that is being implemented at the OMRF at the Davis Street Transfer Station. A copy of the email is attached as a matter of record.

V. CONSENT CALENDAR

- 1. Approval of the Draft PC & RB Minutes of August 11, 2022
- 2. Resolution regarding meeting via teleconference to promote social distancing, pursuant to AB 361

Adopt Resolution #RB 2022-11.

- 3. Board Attendance Record
- 4. Written Report of Ex Parte Communication

There were no public comments for the Consent Calendar. Board member Sadoff moved approval of the Consent Calendar and Board member Lee seconded. The motion carried 6-0. The Clerk called the roll: (Ayes: Havel, Lee, Liao, Sadoff, Young, Zermeño. Nays: None. Abstain: None. Absent: Cox, Hoover, Jordan, McKaughan, Wise).

VI. REGULAR CALENDAR

1. Member Agency Climate Action Plan Support Update (Emily Alvarez)

This item is for information only.

Timothy Burroughs introduced the item and Emily Alvarez provided an overview of the staff report and presented a PowerPoint presentation. Ms. Alvarez introduced Shayna Hirshfield-Gold, City of Oakland, and Shannan Young, City of Dublin. Ms. Hirshfield-Gold and Ms. Young presented an overview of their city's updated Climate Action Plans and how StopWaste support assisted in the development and implementation of those plans. A link to the staff report and the presentations are available here: Climate-Action-memo.pdf.

Additional time was provided to the Board for discussion and for clarifying questions. An audio link to the discussion is available here: <u>Climate-Action-Discussion</u>. Board members thanked Ms. Alvarez and the presenters for their presentation. President Zermeño on behalf of the city of Hayward staff, acknowledged StopWaste staff for their efforts in assisting the city with its climate action plans as well as connecting staff to other agencies. There were no public comments on this item.

VII. MEMBER COMMENTS AND COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR There were none.

VIII. ADJOURNMENT – to October 13, 2022 at 4:00 pm.

The meeting adjourned at 7:02 p.m.

Arliss Dunn

From: Arthur Boone <arboone3@gmail.com>
Sent: Thursday, September 8, 2022 11:49 AM

To: publiccomment

Subject: Arthur Boone for ACRB meeting on Sept 8.

My name is Arthur Boone; I live now in Alameda. I served on this board from 2007 to 2009 and refused re-appointment because I didn't rethink the work was valuable. I am best known today here as the junior complainant in the matter of Stein v. ACWMA. At your last meeting, I spoke on those issues and will not do it again. To my knowledge nothing has been resolved in that matter.

The issue today is the construction now under way in the OMRF building for an anaerobic digester that will "compost" the organics removed from mixed waste in an extensive and expensive process. The developer and owner, apparently, is Urbasser, a German firm with much experience in this field, that has leased a place from the owner, Waste Management. I am grateful to Ruth Abbe for bringing this development to my attention but I am sorry that such a project is moving forward in our county.

The banker in this project is the California Pollution Control Financing Authority which approves and supports with long-term financing such projects in California; 20 are listed in their March 2018, 12 page report of what's afoot, and I am glad to provide a copy to anyone interested.

When we look at organics going into the garbage, I see a failure of public policy and action at work. If my mother learned to drive on only half of a country road in her 1914 car when they put middle strips, everybody can learn to treat their organics suitably. Only a few people defecate on the sidewalk; the rest of us behave. My fear of this Urbaser anaerobic digester working with contaminated feedstocks will result in large quantities of finished material that is unsuited for ag applications and so it will go on to a landfill, indeed, the methane will have been removed, but spent organics that have no use in the stream of commerce, is no blessing to the human community. The Europeans have somehow come to see de-methanized organics back in the ground as a gain; I can never see that.

I hope your staff will look at this issue carefully; I'm sorry I wasn't paying attention in 2018 when all this developed and I hope I have explained this correctly.

2. John Moore, a local attorney, at one time a member of this board and now co-chair of NCRA's zero waste committee, called my attention to a court finding which, if I have this right, holds that residents who pay garbage bills in their city have a right of action in the local court to be aggrieved by the fees that the waste hauler and the city have agreed to. That holding makes a lot of sense to me and gives a fine privilege to aggrieved parties.

In my youth, I was hired as the staff director of the State of Rhode Island's Commission for Human Rights. The lack of a work ethic on the part of my five investigators was stunning to me. I have seen more than once a serious disinterest in their job by public employees. I wish the grievant well and I hope those of you in elected positions can see the virtue of this new development. I hope you will ask Mr. Moore to come and explain the decision to you and answer your questions.

3. When I read on a Waste Management garbage truck that "we run on clean burning natural gas" I am bemused by this slogan. I believe that in large trucks, natural gas is a cleaner fuel than diesel but certainly not cleaner than an electric motor which we are now seeing more and more of in large trucks.

It's also almost humorous that we tell the public to keep their organics out of a landfill but the gas their garbage trucks are burning comes from organics incorrectly placed in a landfill. Anybody see the foolishness of this slogan today? So be it.

This page intentionally left blank



DATE: October 13, 2022

TO: Recycling Board

FROM: Timothy Burroughs, Executive Director

SUBJECT: Resolution regarding meeting via teleconference to promote social distancing,

pursuant to AB 361

SUMMARY

On September 16, 2021, the Governor signed into law as an urgency measure, AB 361 (Rivas), which allows local legislative bodies to continue to meet by teleconference in order to promote public health and safety, subject to certain conditions, which must be reconsidered every 30 days. At its October 13, 2022, meeting, the Recycling Board will consider a resolution to approve and direct the continued use of teleconferencing for its public meetings to enable social distancing, as long as the findings required by AB 361 are met and other provisions of the Brown Act are followed.

DISCUSSION

In light of the continued state of emergency declared by the Governor related to COVID-19, state and local officials have imposed or recommended measures to promote social distancing. This direction from state and local health officials is based on the increased safety protection that social distancing provides as one method to reduce the risk of COVID-19 transmission.

The state of emergency and associated direction from state and local health officials to promote social distancing continues to impact the ability for the Recycling Board to meet safely in person. The direction from public health officials that informs the findings in the attached resolution has not changed. Therefore, staff recommends that the Recycling Board approve the attached resolution to direct the continued use of teleconferencing for its public meetings to enable social distancing, as long as the findings required by AB 361 are met and other provisions of the Brown Act are followed. The Recycling Board will need to revisit the need to conduct meetings remotely at least every 30 days following adoption of the attached resolution.

RECOMMENDATION

Adopt resolution #RB 2022-12.

Attachment: Alameda County Recycling Board Resolution #RB 2022-12

ALAMEDA COUNTY RECYCLING BOARD RESOLUTION #RB 2022-12

MOVED: SECONDED:

AT THE MEETING HELD OCTOBER 13, 2022

WHEREAS, in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, the Governor adopted a series of Executive Orders allowing the legislative bodies of local governments to meet remotely via teleconference so long as other provisions of the Brown Act were followed; and

WHEREAS, on September 16, 2021, the Governor signed into law as an urgency measure, AB 361, which allows for the continued use of remote meetings by local legislative bodies subject to certain conditions, which must be reconsidered every 30 days; and

WHEREAS, the Recycling Board has considered the current state of health guidance related to public meetings in Alameda County and finds it necessary to continue with remote meetings to promote public health and safety.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Recycling Board approves and directs the continued use of teleconferencing for its public meetings based on the following findings required by Government Code Section 54953(e), as amended by AB 361:

- The entire State of California remains under a proclaimed state of emergency as declared by the Governor of the State of California related to the COVID-19 pandemic.
- State and local officials have imposed or recommended measures to promote social distancing. For example, on September 23 the Alameda County Health Care Services Agency Director recommended social distancing at all meetings of the Board of Supervisors and its committees. This recommendation is consistent with the Division of Occupational Safety and Health of California's (Cal/OSHA) Emergency Temporary Standards, which require employers to train and instruct employees that the use of social distancing helps combat the spread of COVID-19 (8 Cal. Code Regs. 3205(c)(5)(D).).
- The state of emergency continues to directly impact the ability to meet safely in person.
 For example, given the constraints of the Recycling Board's available meeting spaces, social distancing is difficult without severely limiting space for members of the public to attend.
- The Board anticipates this resolution will appear on its consent calendar for review and ratification or update at each regular Board meeting for as long as the Governor's proclaimed state of emergency related to the COVID-19 pandemic remains in effect and the Board desires to continue remote public meetings.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that:

- 1. Recycling Board meetings will continue to be conducted remotely for the next 30 days in compliance with AB 361, to better ensure the health and safety of the public.
- 2. The Recycling Board will reconsider the circumstances of the state of emergency and the need to conduct meetings remotely at least every 30 days following adoption of this resolution.
- 3. If the Board determines the need still exists at each 30-day mark, the determination will be ratified by a vote of the Board documented in the minutes of that meeting.

Passed and adopted this ${\bf 13}^{\rm th}$ day of October 2022 by the following vote:

	Arliss Dunn Clark of the Board
ABSENT:	
ABTAIN:	
NOES:	
AYES:	
1170	

This page intentionally left blank

2022 - ALAMEDA COUNTY RECYCLING BOARD ATTENDANCE

	J	F	М	Α	М	J	J	А	S	0	N	D
		REGU	ILAR	MEM	BERS							
B. Carling	Χ	Х	Х	Χ	Χ	Χ	Α	ı	I			
D. Cox	Х	Х	Х	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	Α			
E. Havel	Х	Х	Х	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	Х			
D. Hoover	Х	Х	Х	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	Α	Х			
C. Lee	Х	Α	Х	Χ	Χ	Χ	Α	Χ	Х			
D. Kalb	Х	Х	Х	Χ	ı	Χ	Α	Χ	I			
G. Liao						Χ	Χ	Χ	Х			
L. McKaughan	Х	Х	Α	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	Α			
D. Sadoff	Х	Α	Х	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ			
T. Wise	Х	Х	Х	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	Х	Α			
F. Zermeño	Х	Х	Х	Χ	Χ	Χ	Α	Х	Χ			
M. Zimbalist	Х											
INTERIM APPOINTEES												
S. Young					Χ			Х	Х			
P. Jordan									Χ			

Measure D: Subsection 64.130, F: Recycling Board members shall attend at least three fourths (3/4) of the regular meetings within a given calendar year. At such time, as a member has been absent from more than one fourth (1/4) of the regular meetings in a calendar year, or from two (2) consecutive such meetings, her or his seat on the Recycling Board shall be considered vacant.

X=Attended A=Absent I=Absent - Interim Appointed

This page intentionally left blank



DATE: October 13, 2022

TO: Recycling Board

FROM: Timothy Burroughs, Executive Director

SUBJECT: Written Reports of Ex Parte Communications

BACKGROUND

Section 64.130 (Q)(1)(b) of the Alameda County Charter requires that full written disclosure of ex parte communications be entered in the Recycling Board's official record. At the June 19, 1991 meeting of the Recycling Board, the Board approved the recommendation of Legal Counsel that such reports be placed on the consent calendar as a way of entering them into the Board's official record. The Board at that time also requested that staff develop a standard form for the reporting of such communications. A standard form for the reporting of ex parte communications has since been developed and distributed to Board members.

At the December 9, 1999 meeting of the Recycling Board, the Board adopted the following language:

Ex parte communication report forms should be submitted only for ex parte communications that are made after the matter has been put on the Recycling Board's agenda, giving as much public notice as possible.

Per the previously adopted policy, all such reports received will be placed on the consent calendar of the next regularly scheduled Recycling Board meeting.

This page intentionally left blank



DATE: October 13, 2022

TO: Planning Committee/Recycling Board

FROM: Meghan Starkey, Senior Management Analyst

SUBJECT: Municipal Panel: SB 1383 Implementation

SUMMARY

StopWaste staff periodically organize a panel of municipal staff to inform the Board of current policies and practices implemented by member agencies. In October, the topic will be local implementation of SB 1383, the Short-Lived Climate Pollutant Reduction Act.

The cities of Alameda, Albany, Fremont, and Livermore will discuss their various programs and approaches to meeting this mandate in their cities.

DISCUSSION

After many years of planning, municipalities are now implementing SB 1383, which came into effect in January 2022. This law, which requires 75 percent diversion of organic material from landfills and recovery of 20 percent of surplus edible food for human consumption, has far reaching requirements and jurisdictions are the primary entities responsible for implementation. The requirements are meant to reduce methane from landfills, increase demand for organic materials such as compost and mulch, and minimize food waste by increasing food recovery and distribution.

Jurisdictions are in the implementation phase, including educating the community, monitoring compliance, increasing procurement of compost and mulch and recycled content products, reporting to the state, adjusting recycling and organic waste collections, and more. StopWaste is supporting its member agencies by assisting with ordinance development, compliance monitoring and enforcement, outreach and education, grants to food recovery organizations and other partners, and technical assistance.

At the October meeting, a panel of member agency staff will provide an update on implementation and next steps.

RECOMMENDATION

This item is for information only.

This page intentionally left blank



DATE: October 13, 2022

TO: Planning Committee/Recycling Board

FROM: Meri Soll, Senior Program Manager

Jennifer West, Program Manager

SUBJECT: Five-Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment

SUMMARY

Subsection 64.040 (C) of the Alameda County Waste Reduction and Recycling Initiative Charter Amendment (Measure D) requires a comprehensive financial, statistical, and programmatic assessment and analysis to be performed every five years. The programmatic element is conducted every five years while the financial assessment is conducted in two phases of three years and two years. At the October 13, 2022, Board meeting, StopWaste staff and representatives from the firm of Crowe LLP, which was awarded the contract to conduct the assessment(s), will present the comprehensive Five Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment for the period of FY 2016-17 through FY 2020-21. Staff will outline their recommendation to the Board to accept the assessment. Staff is pleased to report that Crowe LLP found no significant Measure D compliance issues.

BACKGROUND

Per Measure D, the audit shall consist of:

- A narrative containing information and an analytical evaluation of all recycling programs within Alameda County, whether funded through Measure D or not, both Alameda County-wide and within each municipality.
- A statistical measure of the progress toward the recycling policy goal then in effect.
- An evaluation of the Recycling Board activities, including but not limited to, an accounting of the monies spent by the Recycling Board.
- Recommendations to the Recycling Board, the Board of Supervisors, the Authority and the municipal governing bodies for the maintenance and expansion of recycling programs and any necessary resulting amendment to the Recycling Plan based on these recommendations.

The Five-Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment encompasses both the financial assessments (Phase I: FY 16-17 to 18-19, which was accepted by the Recycling Board in January 2020, and Phase II: FY 19-20 and 20-21), as well as the programmatic element, which covers the five-year period of FY 16-17 though FY 20-21. Staff is pleased with Crowe LLP's findings that no

significant Measure D compliance issues were found after examining the finances and programs of the Recycling Board, member agencies, and grant recipients.

To reach these findings, Crowe LLP conducted a range of assessment activities to ensure accounting of the funds spent by the Recycling Board met Measure D requirements. Auditors conducted indepth reviews of the Recycling Board's audited financials, accounting, tonnage, and landfill operator reports related to Measure D. In addition, reviews of member agency annual Measure D and accounting reports as well as transaction testing were conducted to ensure funds were used appropriately. Interviews with both member agency and StopWaste staff were conducted to clarify and correct any inconsistencies with submitted reports and compliance requirements. Over 50 grant recipients' funding agreements were reviewed to ensure deliverables and payments were made in accordance with the agreement's scope of services and payment plan. A comprehensive analytical review of StopWaste and member agency programmatic efforts in place during the audit years was conducted to assess progress toward waste diversion goals for the county.

This Five Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment contains recommendations regarding development of Board fiscal policies, procedures, and programmatic content aimed at easier and smoother future audit reviews as well as including ways to potentially improve program impacts.

A synopsis of the findings and recommendations can be found in the attached Executive Summary. The full report is available on the StopWaste website here: https://www.stopwaste.org/resource/measure-d-five-year-financial-compliance-report-2022.

RECOMMENDATION

That the Recycling Board accept the Five Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment (FY 16-17 to FY 20-21) by Crowe LLP.

Attachment A: The Five-Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment Executive Summary

Executive Summary

Crowe LLP (Crowe) conducted this Five Year Financial and Compliance Assessment and Five-Year Programmatic Assessment of funds raised through the Alameda County Waste Reduction and Recycling Initiative Charter Amendment ("Measure D"). This work was conducted in two (2) phases for the financial and compliance assessment. The Phase I portion covered the three (3) fiscal years of 2016/17, 2017/18, 2018/19. The Phase II portion covered the two (2) fiscal years of 2019/20 and 2020/21. The programmatic assessment was conducted in a single phase that covered all five (5) fiscal years of 2016/17, 2017/18, 2018/19, 2020/19, and 2020/21.

During our assessment, we found no significant Measure D compliance issues after examining the finances of the Recycling Board, member agencies, and grant recipients. Our work included assessments of the Recycling Board, each of the sixteen (16) member agencies, and a total of fifty-two (52) grants. We conducted our Phase I work between March 2020 and October 2020. We conducted our Phase II financial and compliance assessment and the five-year programmatic assessment work between December 2021 and August 2022.

In Section 1 of this report, we provide an introduction and background. In Section 2 of this report, we identify the flow of Measure D monies, from collection by the Recycling Board from landfill operators, to distribution of Measure D monies for programs managed by the Recycling Board, and to the member agencies.

In Section 3 of this report, we provide our financial and compliance, and programmatic assessment results. For each financial and compliance, and programmatic provision of Measure D, we identify whether the applicable entity met the requirement and, if so, how the entity met the requirement (Exhibits 3-1 and 3-2). We found Alameda County and the Recycling Board in full compliance with nine (9) Measure D compliance areas. These nine (9) compliance areas cover the financial and compliance, and programmatic elements.

We found the member agencies in compliance with seven (7) Measure D compliance areas, with some minor exceptions. We found some minor variations between expenditure amounts reported by member agencies on their Annual Measure D Programs report and expenditure amounts we identified through our assessment. These differences were not considered material. **Exhibit ES-1**, following this page, summarizes our financial and compliance, and programmatic assessment findings.

In Section 4 of this report, we provide our evaluation of Recycling Board waste diversion results for the five-year period. We observed that the Recycling Board is using a range of methods to track changes in waste diversion levels, and while the Recycling Board's use of the percentage of divertible materials within the refuse container concluded in 2017, the multi-year effort represented a progressive and focused approach for measuring and targeting reductions in curbside disposal volumes. The five-year period encompassed significant macroeconomic volatility resulting from the pandemic, which complicates waste trends for at least the next few years.

We found that it is likely that recent reductions in per capita disposal rates are related to economic factors (not program enhancements or increasing curbside recycling or organics participation levels). We found the Recycling Board in full compliance with AB 939 goals, and at 69 percent diversion Countywide in 2020 (on a weighted average basis across the sixteen member agencies), about six (6) percent short of the aggressive 75 percent diversion goal set for 2010. The Recycling Board fully recognizes that diversion rates have leveled out over the past decade and approved a revised plan in December 2020 titled *Beyond 75% Diversion: A Plan for Landfill Obsolescence*, which sets a goal for landfill obsolescence by 2045. This new strategy shifts focus away from calculated diversion rates towards systematic improvements involving production, consumption, and disposal. By making fundamental enhancements such as targeted efforts on organics, Alameda County aspires to offset recycling market pressures and alleviate other related challenges, paving way for a natural decline in disposal tonnage over time.

_

¹ The Five Year Financial and Compliance Assessment, which was conducted in two Phases (I and II), incorporates partial programmatic elements. The Five Year Programmatic Assessment incorporates additional programmatic elements. In total, these two assessments address all Measure D programmatic compliance areas.

In Section 5 of this report, we provide our recommendations. Exhibit ES-2 summarizes our 13 recommendations that link to findings, which is organized in the following five (5) categories: (1) Measure D Tonnage Revenue Validation, (2) Expenditure and Reporting Guidance for Member Agencies, (3) Performance Measurement, (4) Member Agency Expenditures, and (5) Grant Management. We provide these recommendations in the spirit of simplifying the Measure D reporting process, clarifying Measure D expense applicability, mitigating risks, continuing to improve overall use of Measure D funds towards goals, and meeting overall Recycling Board objectives.

There are seven (7) appendices to this report. Appendices A to G provide such information as the Measure D text; related Recycling Board resolutions and memoranda; member agency background; supporting details for our compliance testing; a summary of grant recipients evaluated; and a summary of member agency expenditures.

Exhibit ES-1 Five Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment **Summary of Findings**

Entity	Findings
Recycling Board	RB-1 – Alameda County and the Recycling Board Met Measure D Financial and Compliance, and Programmatic Compliance Requirements
	RB-2 – The Recycling Board Collected Measure D Monies from Landfill Operators in Accordance with Measure D Requirements
	RB-3 – The Recycling Board Allocated Measure D Monies to Member Agencies, and Required Programs, Consistent with Measure D Requirements
Member Agencies	MA-1 – Member Agencies Met the Financial and Compliance, and Programmatic Requirements of Measure D
	 MA-2 – Member Agencies Spent Measure D Funds on Legitimate Measure D Expenses MA-3 – Member Agencies Correctly Reported Interest on Measure D Fund Balances
Grant Recipients	G-1 – Grant Recipients Complied with Terms and Conditions of the Grants and With Measure D Requirements

Exhibit ES-2 Five Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment Summary of Recommendations

Page 1 of 7

Category	Recommendation	Financial/ Programmatic	Summary of Recommendation	Recommendation Status
1. Measure D Tonnage Revenue Validation	Recommendation 1a – Automatically Link and Transfer Measure D Tonnage Data Captured in Disposal Reporting System to Measure D Revenues in MUNIS System Linked to: Finding RB-2	Financial	Add the capability within the Disposal Reporting System (potentially as a separate module) to automate the linkage and transfer of Measure D tonnage data from the Disposal Reporting System to the revenues that the Board receives from landfill companies.	 The original recommendation was first developed during the prior five-year assessment covering fiscal years 2006/07 to 2010/11, then refined in the fiscal year 2011/12 to 2015/16 assessment, and then again during Phase I and Phase II. The Board is conducting a system enhancement that is scheduled to be completed in 2023. This recommendation to add the automatic linkage has been considered in the list of enhancements.
	Recommendation 1b – Perform More Frequent and Regular Audits of Measure D Tonnage Reports to Test Validity of Transactions to Company Weight Tickets Linked to: Finding RB-2	Financial	 Given the direct and significant impact Measure D tonnage has on the Board's revenue, perform regular audits of landfill tonnage reports submitted by landfill operators on a quarterly or monthly basis. Select a sample of annual tonnage data provided in the Measure D monthly reports and request landfill operators to provide weight ticket documentation in support of the tonnage data. 	 The original recommendation was first developed during the prior five year assessment covering fiscal years 2006/07 to 2010/11, then refined in the fiscal year 2011/12 to 2015/16 assessment, and then again during Phase I and Phase II. Due to data accessibility enabled by electronic weight ticket data availability upon request, we revised the recommendation to conduct these audits more often – to quarterly or monthly (from annually or quarterly). In 2019, the Board implemented the following process: ensuring at least two signatures are provided on disposal invoices from landfill operators to verify quality assurance/control efforts consistently occur with data entered into the Disposal Report System. In 2020 and 2021, the Board began to conduct more frequent testing. Between Phase I and Phase II, Board staff has performed two audits. During these two audits, Board staff determined immaterial variances between amounts reported and amounts on weight tickets (which we verified). Due to current staffing allocations, the Board is working on conducting audits bi-annually, or twice a year, and will consider increasing the frequency of audits to the full recommendation in the future.

Exhibit ES-2
Five Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment
Summary of Recommendations (continued)

Page 2 of 7

,	,	,		
Category	Recommendation	Financial/ Programmatic	Summary of Recommendation	Recommendation Status
Expenditure and Reporting Guidance for Member Agencies	Recommendation 2a – Further Refine and Maintain Written Guidance on Measure D Expense Applicability Linked to: Finding MA-2	Financial/ Programmatic	 Implement version control for the guidance document(s). Include a start or end date for expense categorization, especially for those that move to the non-allowable list. Continue refining the list of allowable expenses, as necessary. The wide variety of potential Measure D related expenses, and the constantly evolving nature of recycling programs and other related conservation programs (e.g., water conservation) necessitates an evolving list. 	 The original recommendation was first developed during the prior five-year assessment covering fiscal years 2011/12 to 2015/16, then refined during Phase I and Phase II. The Board started to implement this full recommendation for the upcoming reporting cycle such as guidance document versioning and updating the drop-down list of cost categories in the Measure D financial report to match guidance documentation provided to member agencies.
	Recommendation 2b – Develop a Comprehensive Measure D Guidance Document and Submission Checklist for Member Agencies Linked to: Finding MA-1 Finding MA-2 Finding MA-3	Financial/ Programmatic	 Develop and maintain a comprehensive Measure D guidance document for member agencies. Current Measure D guidance can be consolidated and expanded to cover all aspects of the mandatory Measure D tracking and reporting for member agencies. We envision a thorough guidance document, or handbook, that member agencies can easily reference as their "source of truth" for Measure D guidance and compliance. Develop a one-page summary of the Five-Year assessment requirements, associated activities, and generally what to expect. Develop and maintain a Measure D compliance traceability matrix, where it matches compliance areas to specific documents. Develop and maintain a Measure D reporting submission checklist to include everything required for a proper Measure D report submission, tying directly to the online portal. Establish a packet update and version control methodology. This process would include establishing the frequency of document component reviews and a communication/distribution strategy. Send member agencies notifications of updated versions and list of changes. 	

Exhibit ES-2
Five Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment
Summary of Recommendations (continued)

Page 3 of 7

Category	Recommendation	Financial/ Programmatic	Summary of Recommendation	Recommendation Status
2. Expenditure and Reporting Guidance for Member Agencies (continued)	Recommendation 2c – Refine Measure D Electronic Reporting Process to Reduce Inconsistencies and Missing Information Linked to: Finding MA-1 Finding MA-2 Finding MA-3	Financial/ Programmatic	 Refine the electronic submission process for Measure D financial reports to reduce common errors. We recommend making a few modifications, such as: auto- or pre-populating the beginning fund balance using the prior year's ending fund balance, automatic mathematical summations, link staff expenses in staff report to total expenses in the financial report, adding pre-submission checklist. Add prompts when the member agency needs to report interest or provide an expenditure plan if member agency Measure D balances exceed the appropriate thresholds. 	 This recommendation was developed during Phase I and refined in Phase II. During Phase II, the Board implemented pre-populating the adjusted beginning balance prior to allowing portal submissions. The Board started to implement several key elements of this recommendation such as revised input field labels to be clearer, whether a field is mandatory or optional, automatic mathematical summations, pre-submission checklist in the upcoming reporting cycle. The Board could consider the remaining elements of this recommendation such as linking staff expenses in the staff report to the total expenses field in the financial report.
	Recommendation 2d – Add Prompts to Measure D Electronic Reporting Process for Invoices of Expenses Over \$5,000 and Require Revenue and Expenditure Accounting Reports Linked to: Finding MA-1 Finding MA-2	Financial	 Add prompts to the Measure D portal when inputted expenses are over \$5,000, asking the member agency to upload the supporting invoices or provide an explanation if individual expenses are less than \$5,000. Add dedicated field/elements to the Measure D portal to require member agencies to upload their Measure D revenue and expenditure accounting reports (or an equivalent spreadsheet) to support all reported payments and expenses. 	 This recommendation was developed during Phase I and refined in Phase II. The Phase I recommendation was updated from invoices over \$2,000 to invoices over \$5,000 during Phase II since the Board updated the threshold during fiscal year 2020/21. The Board started to implement this full recommendation for the upcoming reporting cycle.

Exhibit ES-2
Five Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment
Summary of Recommendations (continued)

Page 4 of 7

Entity	Recommendation	Financial/ Programmatic	Summary of Recommendation	Recommendation Status
Performance Measurement	Recommendation 3a – Add Clarification to Specify Prior Year Accomplishments Are Projections Rather than Actuals Linked to: Finding RB-1	Programmatic	During the annual budget development process, add clarification to specify that the accomplishments listed are projections rather than actuals. The added clarification should be clear and consistently communicated. The Board may include additional clarification (e.g., activities not yet started or contingent upon other factors).	 This recommendation was developed as part of the current five-year programmatic assessment covering fiscal years of 2016/17 to 2020/21. The Board could consider this recommendation during the next annual budget document development cycle.
	Recommendation 3b – Develop Key Performance Measures Related to Existing and Emerging Core Funded Activities Linked to: Finding RB-1	Financial/ Programmatic	 Develop performance measures based on existing and emerging core funded activities. Track and monitor performance measures over time to inform decision-making and priorities. 	 This recommendation was developed as part of the current five-year programmatic assessment covering fiscal years of 2016/17 to 2020/21. We provide this recommendation to build on the Board's active efforts in improving its data collection and analysis methods. As part of a data enhancement effort, the Board is actively centralizing various programmatic data in electronic formats to streamline data visualization and analysis. This recommendation could be considered as part of ongoing data enhancement efforts.
	Recommendation 3c – Conduct Focused Waste Assessments Linked to: Finding RB-1	Programmatic	Conduct waste assessments with a focused scope. This assessment would require substantially less resources than a waste characterization study and occurs more often such as every year or every other year. One idea for an assessment is to track select large quantity generators of organics over time, with data collection facilitated by franchised haulers.	 This recommendation was developed as part of the current five-year programmatic assessment covering fiscal years of 2016/17 to 2020/21. This recommendation is separate from the waste characterization study conducted every five to ten years. The focused assessment is meant to be a substantially less resource intense and provide more focused and timely data so that the Board can be more responsive to shifting trends.

Exhibit ES-2
Five Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment
Summary of Recommendations (continued)

Page 5 of 7

Entity	Recommendation	Financial/ Programmatic	Summary of Recommendation	Recommendation Status
4. Member Agency Expenditures	Recommendation 4a – Further Track Labor Costs Based on Actual Time Reporting Where Possible, or Provide Current Data Supporting Labor Allocations to Measure D Activities Linked to: Finding MA-1 Finding MA-2	Financial/ Programmatic	 Reinforce guidance for member agencies to capture the actual time that employees spend on Measure D related activities in time reporting systems. Continue to discourage member agencies from budgeting a percentage of each staff member's time and then "plugging" that budgeted percentage amount into the staff member's timesheet. Reinforce that if a member agency does not have the capability to record employee time by project/task, that member agency should provide evidence supporting current Measure D labor costs and/or cost allocations. Types of documentation supporting labor allocations could include: supporting documentation for cost allocation methods used to allocate shared labor costs to the Measure D program for a recent representative period records of time worked on Measure D activities captured by employees, outside of time reporting systems, for a recent representative period. Encourage more member agencies, for employees less than 100 percent dedicated to Measure D activities in particular, to work towards providing actual records of time worked on Measure D (described as number two above). 	 The original recommendation was first developed during the prior five-year assessment covering fiscal years 2006/07 to 2010/11, then refined during Phase I and Phase II. Member agencies have made some improvements, some to a greater extent than others. Member agencies use various methods to track Measure D staff time, some of which are more defensible than others. We would opt to retain this recommendation until all member agencies have clear, complete, and consistent tracking of actual time.

Exhibit ES-2
Five Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment
Summary of Recommendations (continued)

Page 6 of 7

Entity	Recommendation	Financial/ Programmatic	Summary of Recommendation	Recommendation Status
4. Member Agency Expenditures (continued)	Recommendation 4b – Withhold Funds and Increase Monitoring and Tracking Once a Member Agency's Second Expenditure Plan Extension has been Approved Linked to: Finding MA-1	Financial/ Programmatic	 Revise Resolution 2006-12, which is the policy for accumulated Measure D fund balances, to add additional controls to help ensure member agencies follow through with their expenditure plans. Allow no more than two (2) annual extensions to a member agency's expenditure plan. After two extensions, future quarterly disbursements for the member agency should be held within a Board maintained interest bearing account. Conduct quarterly check-ins with member agencies. Specify at what point, and how, the member agency would receive withheld funds. For example, the Board may consider a minimum percentage reduction (e.g., 25 percent under threshold) of the member agency's fund balance before releasing funds up to the member agency's threshold. 	 This recommendation was developed during Phase I and refined in Phase II. Between Phase I and Phase II, the Board implemented policy changes as part of Resolution 2021-02 (6/10/2021) and started conducting quarterly check-ins. The policy changes are reflective of this recommendation.

Exhibit ES-2 Five Year Financial & Compliance and Programmatic Assessment Summary of Recommendations (continued)

Page 7 of 7

Category	Recommendation	Financial/ Programmatic	Summary of Recommendation	Recommendation Status
5. Grant Management	Recommendation 5a – Standardize Use of a Centralized Electronic Grant Storage and Filing System Linked to: Finding G-1	Financial/ Programmatic	 Standardize the process to use an electronic storage and filing system to store and organize grant documentation such as the grant application, executed contract and amendments, invoices, allowances/waivers, and supporting documentation for all grant deliverables. Develop, or refine, procedures that include centralized document storage tasks, including which documents to store (examples above), standard file and document naming practices, and checklist sign-off of file completion upon closure of a contract. Add a practice (e.g., checklist) to periodically verify that the grantee has submitted all grant files (at least during contract closure). 	 This recommendation was developed during Phase I and refined in Phase II. By Phase II, the Board made improvements by electronically storing grant documentation. Electronic document storage significantly improved the document retrieval process. A future refinement would be to centralize storage of grant contracts, invoices, and deliverables.
	Recommendation 5b – Utilize a Grant Management Tracking Tool Linked to: Finding G-1	Financial/ Programmatic	 Utilize a grant management tracking tool/process to centralize and track grants, that could include the following elements: A repository that centralizes and tracks key grant information such as start and end dates, deliverable due dates, grant activity schedules, deliverables, exceptions made, amendments, specific grantee requirements (licenses, certifications, insurance, etc.), and contract expiration dates. Provide monitoring triggers based on key dates such as end dates, deliverable due dates, or follow up by dates. Track the status of deliverables to include deliverable submissions, the number of days until due/past due, and review and acceptance statuses. Lastly, this tool could be integrated with, or be provided within, the grant storage and filing system. 	 This recommendation was developed during Phase I and refined in Phase II. This recommendation adds on to Recommendation 5a. Due to technological constraints, implementation is not currently possible. We believe this is an ideal state that the Board could aspire to achieve. Looking forward, this will be possible with technology enhancements.